
CABINET 
10 DECEMBER 2009 

Agenda Item 13 
 
Explanatory  Note – Cabinet 
 
During discussion of Agenda Item 13, DARTFORD'S LOCAL 
DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK: ANNUAL MONITORING REPORT 2008 – 
2009, Members noted that the Council had not bid for the funding announced 
earlier this year by John Denham for local authority house building and asked 
that a short explanatory note be prepared for Cabinet and Councillor Prout. 
 
The following explains the funding criteria for the relevant scheme. 
 
Council house building 
 
The Government’s intention when they announced the £100m available for 
councils to build housing themselves as part of their HRA portfolio was that 
the model should be simple and should be able to be delivered quickly.  
 
The funding was available over 2 years, ending in 2010/2011 and it was 
expected that for each site, the majority of homes funded would achieve a 
start on site in 2009/2010 and that all homes funded through this initiative 
would be completed by the end of 2010/2011. 
 
Local authorities were required to contribute their own land at nil value. 
 
In addition, all homes would need to have met code level 3 for sustainable 
homes, although bidders were encouraged to aim higher to Code level 4 or 5.  
There was very limited scope for acquiring properties and bringing them back 
into use as these would only be considered under exceptional circumstances. 
 
Local authorities had to demonstrate that as well as producing affordable 
housing, the particular scheme supported the implementation of local labour 
schemes. 
 
At the time of the bidding round, there were no suitable local authority owned 
sites in the borough, with planning permission, that met the criteria set by the 
Homes and Communities Agency outlined above.  There are three indentified 
infill garage sites that have been recommended for disposal but none yet 
have planning permission for residential use and therefore a start on site 
would have been unachievable by end of 2009/2010. 
 
Importantly for Dartford, schemes which were currently progressing towards 
delivery via another route or partner, such as an RSL, were not eligible for the 
funding.  However, the Government also established the Kickstart scheme to 
provide funding to ‘kickstart’ stalled developments.  Funding was for private 
and affordable housing units that were additional to any Section 106 
contributions. The Council supported a number of bids to Kickstart, including 
submissions for Waterstone Park and the Bridge.  These were successful bids 
and attracted funding totalling £1,813,000 for Waterstone Park to provide 68 
units and £502,000 for the Bridge to provide 50 units. 


